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* * * * * * * * * *

Chairman Ernesto Mattace recognized two birthdays today:  Ms. Terri Pepe, the court reporter, and Ms. Ellen Schuler-Mauk, President of the SCCC Faculty Association.  Everyone wished them both a very happy birthday.  

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to approve the minutes of the August 20, 2009 Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and approved unanimously by members Ernesto Mattace, George Kane, Saul Fenchel, Thomas Germano, Avette Ware and David Ochoa.

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to approve Board of Trustees resolutions 2009.67 through 2009.70 was seconded and approved unanimously by members Ernesto Mattace, George Kane, Saul Fenchel, Thomas Germano, Avette Ware and David Ochoa.

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.67    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.68      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,697,380.84 for the month of August 2009 (Attachment II ) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.69  AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A LIBERTY PARTNERSHIPS PROGRAM GRANT    

WHEREAS, the 2009-2010 College operating budget provides $114,345, including indirect costs, from the New York State Department of Education for a Liberty Partnerships Program Grant for the period of September 1, 2009 through August 31, 2010, and

WHEREAS, the actual award includes an additional amount of $185,544, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $299,889, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2009-2010 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $185,544, including indirect costs, for the Liberty Partnerships Program, and the College Interim President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Nina Leonhardt

Note:       One 40% FTE Assistant Director 

                One Professional Assistant 0  

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.70        APPROVING ELECTRICAL CONTRACT MAJOR CHANGE ORDERS FOR THE WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT AND TECHNOLOGY CENTER, GRANT CAMPUS, CP 2111

WHEREAS, the Capital Project No. 2111 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the Mechatronics Laboratory was originally designed as a sheet metal and air conditioning laboratory with associated equipment and electrical provisions, and 

WHEREAS, this laboratory was changed after construction began to accommodate the new degree program in manufacturing, and

WHEREAS, the equipment associated with the manufacturing program had different electrical requirements, and

WHEREAS, a photovoltaic system (i.e. solar panels) was added to the project as part of the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) initiative, and

WHEREAS, the electrical work associated with these changes and additions are outside the scope of the original electrical contract, and

WHEREAS, as of September 2009, project change orders for the Workforce Development and Technology Center, CP 2111, are within budget, as shown in Attachment III and

WHEREAS, the change orders provided by the electrical contractor for this new work were reviewed and approved by the project architect, Barlett, Amoruso and Recce Architects P.C., and 

WHEREAS, these change order exceed $20,000 each, thus constituting ‘major’ change orders as defined by Board resolution, and 

WHEREAS, all major change orders require Board approval, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Change Order No. E-3 for Eldor Contracting Corporation in the amount of $58,582.77 is approved, and be it further

RESOLVED, that Change Order No. E-5 for Eldor Contracting Corporation in the amount of $70,200.98 is approved, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President, or his designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

*********
Nancy Stier, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, presented the Finance Report as of August 31, 2009.  Currently finances are $1.1 million above budget and expenditures are $2.1 million below budget.  This has resulted in a $3.2 million excess.  Of this, $1.7 million is the estimated impact to the year end reserve balance, which is a good result.  Some unexpected expenses that arose during the year were a fire alarm system installed at the cost of $130,000 and a roof top chiller at the cost of $120,000.  Even with these items, a surplus was achieved.  Enrollment is up and, as a result, revenues are up.  Vice President Stier advised that the Board members will have the final finance report at the next meeting in October. 

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairman Mattace informed the Board members that the Presidential Search is moving forward and the Committee will meet again in September.
Trustee Avette Ware reported on the New York Community College Trustees conference in Albany, New York.  She was appointed a member of the NYCCT Executive Board.  She spoke about the importance of NYCCT and that SCCC is well represented.  She mentioned the Trustee Quarterly Magazine in which U.S. Vice President Joseph Biden spoke about funding for community colleges.  
Trustee and Secretary George Kane also said the Magazine was a good resource and it contained a sample contract for colleges needing to recruit a new college president.  

Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman spoke about the recent SUNY Chancellor visit to SCCC and said it was a huge success.  She felt proud to be a Board member especially that day.  She spoke about the College receiving the Institutional Educational and Achievement Award from the Hauppauge Industrial Association that she also attended.  Special recognition was given that day to Randolph Manning, Campus Associate Dean of Academic Affairs, and James Whitten, Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development.  

Chairman Mattace stated that the successful SUNY Chancellor’s visit to SCCC resulted in a good working relationship for the future.  The Chancellor visited every campus in the SUNY system and held town wide meetings across New York State.

Chairman Mattace spoke about All College Day and the 50th SCCC Anniversary video that chronicalized what SCCC is all about.  All College Day festivities also included recognizing new employees and recognizing employees who achieved 20, 30 or 40 years of service with the College.  It was a wonderful event.
Chairman Mattace told Board members that at the upcoming Board retreat in November, committee functions and structure will be discussed.  He expects to get many things done at the retreat and he hopes every member will attend.
Trustee Ware spoke as a Board member of the Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding.  She invited everyone to attend the third annual Embracing Our Differences art exhibition coming up at the Long Island Museum on October 8, 2009 at 4 p.m.  Chairman Mattace asked if this group would come to a Board of Trustees meeting and give the members an update of their work.
Chairman Mattace spoke about his upcoming attendance at the 40th Annual ACCT Leadership Conference in San Francisco, California.  He and Trustees Ware and Alvarez-Groneman will also be attending.  The ACCT meetings are very worthwhile and informative for College Trustees.  Some of the same problems and goals are faced by the many of the community colleges.
Vice Chairman Walter Hazlitt asked for the minutes to reflect the entire Board’s gratitude to the Honorable John J. Foley for his service to the College.  He expressed condolences to the Foley family and said he will be sorely missed.
* * * * * * * * * *
Gary Ris, College Associate Dean of Computer Information Systems, reported that the new Finance Banner System is live and operating as of September 1, 2009.  He said that the John Bullard and the entire Finance Team worked many late nights on this project.  There are still some clean up ancillary tasks to be done.  For the Human Resources department, October will be a critical month.  The College payroll has an aggressive schedule to go live by January 1, 2010.  The County is cooperating with the College in providing important information for this conversion.
Interim President Gatta gave special thanks to Central Business Office, Human Resources, Payroll and support staff, Data and IT staff for their work.  He said the College is being very well served by these groups for going above and beyond their normal work on this ambitious project.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Andrew Fawcett, College Associate Dean of Institutional Advancement, presented the new SCCC website design.  It was first introduced at All College Day on September 15, 2009.  The website had been an amalgam and the redesign has made it more compatible.  One of the objectives of the design project is to use a red dot contact management system.  This allows individual College departments to update their own sites quicker and more efficiently.  Dean Fawcett said the College website is the “public face of the institution.”  The working group that worked on this project wanted to make it a one stop location for faculty, students and staff.  Important areas include student recruitment, marketing, community relations, workforce development/partnerships and alumni development.  
Dean Fawcett stated that the working groups completed many steps in their research for the design.  They asked for feedback from faculty, staff, administrators, students, alumni and counselors.  There were surveys and focus groups.  They conducted reviews of other SUNY websites.  Interviews were conducted among the various departments of the College.  Representatives from many high schools were included.  Initial designs began to evolve based on analysis of comprehensive feedback.  
The design of the homepage placed key information in the center.  It will show the full home page depending upon the browser used, i.e. Yahoo or AOL etc.  The website has portals for Admissions, Financial Aid, Facilities, College site map and others.  Red Dot allows individual continuity of aesthetic design.  Next steps include developing templates, navigation structure and programming for active content, and publishing existing information in the new format.  While Banner implementation remains the top IT priority, a plan for the full implementation of the new site is being developed while also managing the implementation of HR and Payroll and an upcoming move to Banner 8. 
* * * * * * * * * *
Dean Fawcett presented the Board with the new College magazine, Career Focus.  Between June and August, 90,000 households will receive this publication.  10,000 copies have been distributed to high school guidance counselors and libraries.  The magazine is pertinent to career oriented students ages 18-88.  It contains articles on how to best navigate the College financial aid process and other important processes.  While most of the College’s brochures are very strong, the magazine is a direct mail to the public and very consumer friendly.  The magazine showcases the College as a pivotal leader in continuing education in our community and local areas.  Phone calls regarding the magazine already have been received asking about our new manufacturing program and college credit for high school students.  
Trustee Alvarez-Groneman asked if the magazine was sent to any community based agencies.  Dean Fawcett responded that besides postal patrons, libraries, elected officials, other community agencies have received them.  Chairman Mattace asked about the publication schedule.  Dean Fawcett said that it is a pilot test study to see how effective it will be and, if successful, then it will be sent on a regular basis.  He explained how cost effective it is.  He said that while a 6x9 inch document costs 23 cents to mail, the magazine cost is 40 cents a copy. As such, 100,000 were printed, reaching 90,000 households, with 10,000 for College use.  It can also be viewed online.  
Interim President Gatta added that the magazine provides a large depth of information including career opportunities and career paths and how to progress and move into a new career.  

* * * * * * * * * *
Mary Lou Araneo, Vice President of Institutional Advancement, told the Board members that they each received a copy of the 50th Anniversary video in their packets today.  The video is an archival history of the College.  It is a culmination of interviews of many College faculty, retirees and alumni.  The video is high quality and made possible through Assistant Academic Chair and Professor of Radio and Television, Alan Bernstein and Cable on Demand.  The film includes many notable facts about the College. 
Interim President Gatta added that the video is a wonderful testament for the College.  He thanked the Trustees who participated in the making of the video.  He thanked the entire team who worked on it.
* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee David Ochoa asked about the possibility of outside funding sources for certain advertising, such as Career Focus.  He felt if Trustees could help, it would result in a win-win situation for the College.  He proposed this topic for the November Board retreat.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Interim President Gatta presented the State of the College to the Board.  It included accomplishments from the 2008-2009 academic year.  Some of the topics included the following:

·  The Office of Institutional Advancement launched an Online Alumni Community which enables the College to connect with SCCC alumni via an online website and is a new tool attempting to reach out to over 100,000 alumni via email and newsletters.  
· SUNY Chancellor Nancy Zimpher visited all 3 campuses of SCCC and she was extremely impressed.  It was part of a tour of all 64 SUNY campuses statewide.  It was a gathering of information for a “New Strategic Plan.”  Suffolk’s Dr. Tina Good was asked to serve on a SUNY Advisory Committee.  The Chancellor toured Ammerman’s Veterans Plaza.  SCCC Professor Thomas Coleman is part of a statewide Task Force that will bolster services to Veterans throughout the SUNY system.  Attendance by Veterans at SCCC is up by 30 percent.  
· Middle States – tentative dates for Monitoring Visit January 6-8, 2010.  A monitoring report will be done on December 1, 2009.

· Congratulations to Vice President Whitten and Director John Lombardo of the Corporate Training Center for winning the HIA’s Innovative Education Institution Award for 2009.

· A Ribbon Cutting Ceremony was held for the new Workforce Development Building at the Michael J. Grant Campus.  Over 150 business leaders attended along with State, County and Town elected officials, College Trustees, faculty and students.  

· This past Tuesday, the College’s Division of Continuing Education was awarded an $180,000 grant from the NYS Department of Labor to train 150 low income or unemployed residents in a variety of renewable energy technologies including solar and photovoltaic equipment installers and radiation technologists.  GED Prep, career planning and job readiness will be part of the program.  All will take place at the new Workforce Building.

· A United Way initiative will take place at the Workforce Technology Building.  The administration is aggressively pursuing other opportunities such as these.

· On All College Day, September 15, 2009, the keynote speaker, Mr. Glen Cummings of the U.S. Department of Education spoke about the availability of federal funds.  He spoke about a $12 billion bill over ten years that will be competitively dispersed.  The College will actively pursue this in a number of areas.  
· SCCC has the second largest SUNY online education program.
· SCCC has many ongoing efforts with regard to increasing graduation and retention rates such as:
· Foundation of Excellence Program

· Adult Learning Program

· Title III Initiative

· All building blocks are in place.  The Teams are in place.  All of these make Suffolk County Community College a very competitive force.
Chairman Mattace asked about funding for veterans.  Interim President Gatta said there is a cross training of Admissions and Financial Aid staff who are becoming very well versed.  Information is shared office to office which is beneficial to veterans here attending the College.
* * * * * * * * * *
Student Trustee Chigozie Onyinanya gave a report on his conference attendance at the Albany NYCCT conference.  He stated it was a very productive conference.  He congratulated Board member, Avette Ware, on being asked to serve on the NYCCT Executive Board.  Student Trustee Onyinanya met many other student trustees that attended and represented Colleges throughout New York State.  He learned about the responsibilities of a trustee, elements of Education Law, board governance, Middle States and choosing a new College President.  He was given a binder that he can use as a reference resource.  He enjoyed the SUNY Chancellor’s presentation.  He gained insight to her vision.  He listened to former SUNY Trustee Don Boyce.  There was an Ad Hoc Committee that produced a resolution for NYCCT new Student Trustees.  

Student Trustee Onyinanya stated that, overall, he was honored to attend.  He felt it was a phenomenal exchange of ideas and goals.  He felt the conference helped for the betterment of his job as Student Trustee for Suffolk County Community College.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Board Secretary George Kane commended the Student Trustee for his report and suggested he become a College recruitment officer.  He also wanted to formally thank the Faculty Association for their cooperation with the College administration in dealing with increased enrollment and challenges that it brings.  
Faculty Association President, Ellen Schuler-Mauk, told the Board that discussions began last spring with the College Central Administration.  She stated that enrollment this high was never before experienced.  Applications were up 30 percent and sent shockwaves throughout the College.  With no additional funding, the College Administrators reached out to faculty in order to plan on accommodating this many students.  A site review of classroom facilities was performed to see what number of students may fit comfortably, and without compromising the academic integrity of each class.  
Much brainstorming led to a “plus 2” hard limit depending on the type of class and all felt this could be done for a fixed period of time.  Once the Fall semester is over, the Spring semester would be looked at as to how everyone can move forward in a productive way.  FA President Schuler-Mauk said that more full time faculty lines are needed; that the ratio of 70 full time to 30 part time instructors has still not been achieved.  From the Union’s standpoint, an enhanced plan that is currently in place was a result of a collaborative and collegial effort.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Interim President Gatta said the results of the Fall semester will be needed to plan for the Spring semester and to wrestle with how many faculty are needed in certain areas.  The Board will be kept aware of any plans.  Secondly the crafting of the 2010-2011 budget will need to build in a human resources side to match fiscal resources.  He is working with all three Executive Deans, other Administrators and Board members to get to a solution.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Interim President Gatta introduced the new Executive Dean of the Ammerman Campus, Dr. James Sherwood.  

* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee Thomas Germano asked if the College had any environment green committees.  Interim President Gatta said yes, there are committees in place at each campus.  There are green curricula and initiatives committees.  Also the new Workforce Development Building was built to Gold LEED standards, which surpassed Silver requirements, recognizing its energy efficiency and many other sustainable attributes.  
Vice Chairman Hazlitt asked about the recent news on the County budget and how it might affect the College budget.  Interim President Gatta said the College budget was adopted last June so there is no impact.

* * * * * * * * * *
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, October 22, 2009 at 9 a.m. in Captree Commons 113 on the Michael J. Grant Campus.






Respectfully submitted,







George Kane, Secretary

�   Trustees Walter Hazlitt, Belinda Alvarez-Groneman, Paul Pontieri and Chigozie Onyinanya were not present for the vote.


�   Trustees Walter Hazlitt, Belinda Alvarez-Groneman, Paul Pontieri and Chigozie Onyinanya were not present for the vote.
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